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CHARLOTTE COUNTY - PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE MARCH 3, 2021
CITIZENS’ ADVISORY COMMITTEE (CAC) MEETING 

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Pauline Klein, At-Large Representative 

Charles Counsil, At-Large Representative, CAC Vice Chair

William Klossner, South County Representative
Robert Logan, Mid County Representative

Steven E. Hurt, Mid County Representative

Dianne Quilty, Mid County Representative

Linda Harrison, West County Representative

MEMBERS PARTICIPATING REMOTELY
Steve Schoff, West County Representative, CAC Chair
Jim Brown, Chair, South County Representative

MEMBERS ABSENT
Ed Zubal, West County Representative - excused
VACANT POSITION

South County Representative
OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN PERSON
Gary Harrell, MPO Director

OTHERS PARTICIPATING IN MICROSOFT TEAMS
Jesten J. Abraham, FDOT
Richard Oujevolk, FDOT, Project Manager
Christopher Simpron, FDOT, District Lane Repurposing Coordinator

Christopher Speese, FDOT
Ravi Kamarajugadda, Charlotte County Engineering Department

Andrea McDonough, Charlotte County Transit
Adam Rose, RK&K
Matt Dockins, RK&K
Lauren Brooks, AECOM

Heidi Maddox, Charlotte County Fiscal

Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Sai “Sammy” Edara, MPO Planner

Wendy Scott, MPO Planner
Bekie Leslie, MPO Administrative Services Coordinator
1.   Call to Order & Roll Call
CAC Vice Chair Charles Counsil, called the CAC Meeting to order at 1:35 P.M.  The roll call was taken. A quorum was present.  
2.  Pledge of Allegiance
All attendees recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
3.   Public Comments on Agenda Items  
There were no public comments received.
4.  Reports

A. Chairs’ Report
Charles Counsil stated that he had nothing to report.
B. City of Punta Gorda Report
Gary Harrell noted that Mitchell Austin sent his regrets due to a conflict with another City business.
C. Charlotte County Report
Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that projects on Olean Blvd and Burnt Store Road were underway.  He noted that there was currently a great deal of truck traffic on Burnt Store Road in the Notre Dame Blvd area, with no restrictions on trucks there.  He had ordered a traffic count and speed check at that location and expected to receive the data the following week.  
Ravi Kamarajugadda also reported that an intersection improvement project was underway at US 41 and Murdock Circle where a right turn lane was being installed in front of the County Administration Building.  Jim Brown asked him about the completion of the Olean Blvd construction project where drivers were having problems gaining access to medical offices.  Jim Brown also commented that in his daily drives along Burnt Store Road, he observed that speeding only occurs when the traffic is light and is seldom a problem.  He also commented on the upcoming asphalt paving in that area scheduled for Tuesday, March 9, 2021 where the traffic pattern will be changing.  Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that there was a common policy to keep a 10-11-foot lane open and reroute traffic while paving.  Jim Brown commented on how the truck traffic is breaking up the pavement badly, so that it is sinking.  
Ravi Kamarajugadda promised to contact the project manager again regarding this recurring issue.  Laks Gurram responded to Jim Brown’s Olean Blvd construction completion question that the work was scheduled for completion in September 2021.
 By this point in the meeting both Steve Schoff and William Klossner began participating in the meeting.  Steve Schoff requested that due to his technical difficulties, Vice Chair Charles Counsil continue chairing the meeting, and Charles Counsil consented to do so.
5.  Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
A. FY 2021/2022 – FY 2025/2026 FDOT Tentative Work Program

Jesten Abraham and Gary Harrell reviewed the FDOT 5 Year Transportation Work Program, FY 2022 through FY 2026 Summary of Additions, Reschedulings and Deletions.  Gary Harrell noted that there were additions/deferrals/but no deletions, while characterizing the overall situation as a tough pandemic year.  He noted how fortunate it was that no major projects had been deleted and traditional annually funded items had remained intact.  Some minor landscaping projects were deferred for financial relief.  He also described how the Harbor View Road project was so expensive that it was split into two segments: (1) Melbourne Street to Date Street portion which was fully funded through construction, and (2) Date Street to I-75 portion which was unfunded.  Mr. Harrell stated that Charlotte County will work with FDOT to determine the costs for the latter segment. 
Gary Harrell noted that some sidewalk projects were also deferred.  Also, an important addition was included in the area of SR 31 & CR 74 (Bermont Road).  FDOT had identified funding to make the intersection improvement with a roundabout construction as the planned long term treatment.
Gary Harrell introduced Richard Oujevolk, FDOT Project Development Manager, who initiated the presentation on the US 41 PD&E Project from Williams Street to the Northbound US 41 Peace River Bridge.  Mr. Oujevolk was joined by other key FDOT staff and consultants during the presentation.  He described the accelerated approach to this project taken by FDOT and City staff to address the project’s place within the City Comprehensive Plan’s emphases and to merge it with existing and proposed trails. The plan involved removing and repurposing the auxiliary lane.  Safety issues at Carmalita Street and speeds in the downtown would also be addressed.   The timeframe would be compressed from 15-20 years to 6-8 years.  Mitchell Austin, Principal Planner at the City’s Urban Design Office, was identified as the City’s project contact.  The City would be taking formal steps to request FDOT project assistance.
Charles Counsil described this accelerated plan as completely amazing and a welcome benefit.  Gary Harrell observed that normally resurfacing projects are accomplished solely to maintain roadways, but this project’s approach would be a major course change for FDOT to include additional enhancements. He stated that this plan was much more efficient for taxpayers and a true partnership with FDOT which is changing how corridors are viewed.  Gary Harrell called this an exciting and cost-effective development.  
Dianne Quilty noted that the City of Punta Gorda has implemented a bicycle friendly plan which might have triggered FDOT’s interest in this project.  Discussion then followed  
regarding how the auxiliary lane might be utilized for bicycle/pedestrian and safety initiatives, such as speed control in the Carmalita Street area.  Gary Harrell described FDOT District One’s ongoing effort to make a philosophical change through a holistic approach with corridors, spearheaded by the Planning Studio group headed by Bessie Reina and including their US 41 Corridor pilot program.   

6.   Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes: CAC November 17, 2020 Meeting

Robert Logan made a motion for approval of the CAC November 17, 2020 Meeting Minutes.  Dianne Quilty seconded the motion and it was passed unanimously.
     B.  FY 2020/2021 – FY 2024/2025 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) 
Amendment
Gary Harrell reported that the MPO staff received a request from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) to amend the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO’s FY 2020/2021 – FY 2024/2025 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) adding two transit grants (FTA Section 5310 and FTA Section 5307).  He noted that although FDOT uses the standard header of “Fixed Route” for these transit grants, Charlotte County strictly operates a paratransit (door-to-door) type service.
William Klossner made a motion to recommend MPO Board approval of an FY 2020/2021 – FY 2024/2025 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendment.  Robert Logan seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.
7.  FY 2021 –FY 2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) – FTA 5305(d) Amendment 

MPO staff has recommended an amendment to the MPO FY 2020/2021 – FY 2021/2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) to reflect a change in the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) FY 2020 FTA Section 5305(d) apportionment.  This change had been requested by the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) and was related to Agenda Item #8 that followed.  It modified the FTA Section 5305(d) grant funding model by fulfilling the 5305(d) grant 20% non-federal share with transportation development credits (TDC) in lieu of state and local cash matches for the upcoming Public Transportation Grant Agreement (PGTA) and within the FY 21-23 UPWP Cycle.  Besides providing some funding for a portion of an MPO planner’s salary, this grant helps to fund part of the MPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan.  
Dianne Quilty made a motion to recommend to the MPO Board approval of the draft FTA Section 5305(d) Amendment to the FY 2021-FY 2022 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP).  Steven Hurt seconded the motion, and it was passed unanimously.  
8.  FY 2020/2021 FTA Section 5305(d) Public Transportation Grant Agreement (PTGA)
Annually, Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Section 5305 (d) Funds are allocated to the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO and administered through the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) for the purpose of metropolitan transit planning.  At the July 20, 2020 MPO Board meeting, the Board approved the FY 2020/2021 FTA Section 5305(d) Planning and Technical Studies Grant Application. The application was reviewed and approved.  Of note, this is a new funding approach utilizing an annual Public Transportation Grant Agreement (PTGA).  The PTGA was added to the December 7, 2020 MPO Board agenda, but then, pulled from the agenda during the meeting at the request of FDOT.  Due to pandemic impacts to state revenues, agency participation is now as follows:


FTA grant

$ 74,747

Local Funds

$   9,344



$ 84,091

These funds are used to conduct MPO transit planning activities and provide support for the MPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) efforts.
Robert Logan made a Motion to recommend MPO Board approval of the FY 2020/2021 FTA

Section 5305(d) Public Transportation Grant Agreement including MPO Board Resolution

#2021-01, authorizing the MPO Board Chair to sign all required documents, and authorizing 

staff to make minor changes and adjustments as needed (including minor funding

adjustments).  Dianne Quilty seconded the Motion, and it was passed unanimously.
9.  Draft FY 2021/2022- FY 2025/2026 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP)
Gary Harrell discussed the TIP process.  Federal and State legislation require MPOs to adopt a 5-year Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  The TIP outlines federal and state capital improvements for transportation and is a staged, multiyear, intermodal program of transportation projects that is consistent with the MPO Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).  The Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees formally review the development of the TIP.  The Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO is scheduled to review and adopt the TIP at the May 17, 2021 MPO Board Meeting.  CAC Members were provided with a copy of the Draft Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO TIP for FY 2021/2022 – FY 2025/2026.   

The Sarasota/Manatee MPO and the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO entered into an interlocal agreement formalizing and specifying regional planning projects and timeframes to produce those projects.  The Agreement calls for each MPO to identify regional priorities and include those projects in the respective MPO’s TIP.  Those priorities that were adopted last year are included, in accordance with the interlocal agreement in the TIP.
Gary Harrell referenced Section 4 which contains the actual local area projects.  He discussed the Harbor Walk Phase II project that the City requested to change the limits to avoid lengthy federal requirements and instead, utilize funding allocated for the US 41 Southbound Bridge at Harbor Walk for ADA improvements.  This action would require a change to funding costs that the City has agreed to provide once an estimate is obtained, yet it would be an opportunity to accelerate the ADA sidewalk improvements.
Steve Schoff inquired about the SR 776 intersection improvement at Flamingo Blvd.  Gary Harrell stated that the roadway will be punched through at SR 776.  The final design was undetermined, but some four laning was planned.  Steve Schoff also asked why bridge maintenance and inspection seemed to have few funds allocated.  Gary Harrell noted that some painting was planned.  He stated that an FDOT inspection team had recently found that the older span of bridge at the Myakka River was in adequate condition.

Dianne Quilty inquired about the status of the SR 776 right hand turn lanes at the Sports Park and the Fairgrounds. Ravi Kamarajugadda stated that no design plan was available at this time, and there are no plans to signalize the area.  He was collecting data at the Rays Spring Training events, but currently attendance would be restricted due to the pandemic and the time period was only for 21 days of impact to this State Road.  Dianne Quilty also noted that there was no more minor league team impact, due to the closure of the Charlotte Stone Crab organization.
Gary Harrell stated that there is still time remaining for additional TIP review and comments.
The Final Draft TIP will be brought back to the April CAC meeting.  
10.  2021 Draft Project Priorities - Discussion

Gary Harrell noted that the MPO was required to annually develop a List of Project Priorities (LOPP) as part of the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) process and to submit the list to FDOT.  Laks Gurram presented information on the 2021 Draft Project Priorities.  He corrected a typographical error labelled 2020 that should have been 2021.  FDOT had requested that the initial priorities be submitted by February 12, 2021 to begin their review process. A preliminary list of Project priorities would be submitted by March 15, 2021. The final LOPP must be approved and submitted to FDOT by July 1, 2021. The MPO received project candidates from the City of Punta Gorda and Charlotte County which included Highway projects, Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) projects, and Congestion Mitigation/Transportation System Management (CM/TSM) Box, and Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) projects.  The list of Project Priorities approved by the MPO Board at the May 2020 meeting was provided to CAC Members. 

See below for the DRAFT LOPP received from member entities. The Draft was presented for comments at both the March 3, 2021 TAC/CAC meetings and will be reviewed at the March 22, 2021 MPO Board Meeting:

· Harbor View Rd from Melbourne St to Date St (now segmented)
· Harbor View Rd from Date St to I-75 (now segmented) – unfunded currently
· Edgewater Drive from Midway Blvd. to Collingswood Blvd

· SR 31 at CR 74 Intersection Improvements 

· SR 776 at Gulf Stream Blvd Intersection Improvements

· SR 776 at Biscayne Drive – Design and Construction Turn lanes and Signal  

· SR 776 at Cornelius Blvd - Design and Construction Turn Lanes

· SR 776 at Jacobs Street - Design and Construction Turn Lanes

· Cooper St – Complete St improvements 
· Shreve Street Complete Street Improvements
· US 17 Complete Street Improvements 
· US 41 Bridge Approach Decorative Finish Street Lights

· US 41 MURT Bridge at S. Alligator Creek 
· Harborwalk Phase – II ADA ramp

Comments were placed on the right-hand side of the document to provide status updates.
Gary Harrell discussed the significance of the SR 776 Corridor Study and the favorable assistance that had been provided by FDOT District One Secretary LK Nandam and his staff in this process.  The study had commenced and the MPO Board and its committees would be briefed on this effort in the future.  Stakeholders such as the Harley Davidson dealership were being involved in the study.  The final report target was slated for July 2021.  This study would be similar to the US 41 Corridor Study that was conducted earlier in Charlotte County.  Mr. Harrell reported that West County residents have expressed the desire to delay the six laning of SR 776 by utilizing intersection improvements at this time.  Linda Harrison observed that the West County Home Depot needs intersection improvements including signals in that area of SR 776.  She stated that Home Depot should be approached to be a stakeholder.  Steve Schoff reinforced problems at the location, stating that the situation is so bad that it requires frequent U-turns. 

11. Public Comments
There were no public comments.
12. Staff Comments 
Wendy Scott informed CAC Members that Charlotte County Area Transit currently continues with the pandemic procedures of sanitizing vehicles and suspending fare collections.  She encouraged Members to relay word to all their contacts about the opportunity to ride Charlotte County Transit fare free.
Sammy Edara thanked the participants for their online and in person participation.  
Gary Harrell announced that Gene Klara will be retiring from the MPO on May 11, 2021.  He stated that Gene will be greatly missed (especially in regard to his ability to recruit CAC Members). 
13. Member Comments
Linda Harrison commented on dangerous conditions at the intersection of Ingraham Blvd and Gasparilla Road near the fire station.  She also mentioned the Keystone Blvd and Gasparilla Rd. intersection as another dangerous location.  Citizens had requested that she raise the issue.   Ravi Kamarajugadda noted that County staff was already working on the Ingraham Blvd issue with probable signal installation as a likely solution at some point in the future.  The Keystone Blvd and Gasparilla Road intersection data counts will be rechecked.  He noted that a left turn lane may be required at the location, and crash data will be analyzed.  Linda Harrison expressed her thanks and offered her assistance with both these West County initiatives.  She commented that the citizens will be thrilled to learn of the planned Ingraham solution.
14. Adjournment (NEXT CAC MEETING – April 28, 2021)
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:40 p.m.  The next regularly scheduled CAC meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 28, 2021 either virtually or at the Eastport Environmental Campus, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte in Training Room B beginning at 1:30 p.m.  
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